
REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY SEPTEMBER 20, 2011 

The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found the 

following members present: Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox.  

 

Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14 the Record of the Proceedings of the September 15, 2011 

meeting(s) were presented to the Board. Joe Hintz made the motion to waive the reading of the minutes of 

the September 15, 2011 meeting(s) and approve as presented.  Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion. 

Voting was as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

11-302 

 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 

AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT: 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron County 

Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for payment;  

 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 

Schedule C 11-38 authorize the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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11-303 

 

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING OF A REQUEST FOR PAYMENT ON LETTER OF 

CREDIT AND STATUS OF FUNDS REPORT (FORM DS5) FOR HURON COUNTY 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (B-F-10-1BJ-1) DRAW DOWN #(390),  

SUBMITTED TO THE BOARD SEPTEMBER 20, 2011 

 

Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following  resolution: 

 

WHEREAS,  a request for payment and status of funds report has been prepared and submitted to the 

Board of Huron County Commissioners as attached herein by WSOS CAC, Inc. & Huron County 

Development Council for the Board’s certification; and 

 

WHEREAS the Board has reviewed the request for payment and status of funds report; now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the request for 

payment and status of funds report as attached herein and certifies that the data reported is correct and that 

the amount of the Request for Payment is not in excess of current needs; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 
At 9:15 a.m. Sheriff Howard came before the board in regards to the retirements of two employees in the 

amount of $49,506.79.  Mr. Silcox stated that they have reviewed this since receiving the sheriff’s letter in 

this regard and because of where the budget is this year and where we are projected to go next year we 

don’t feel at this time that we can put that money into your budget for those retirements, but we are 

suggesting that you leave the positions open until that money is used up and then fill the positions.  The 

sheriff stated that he will have to lay off and Mr. Silcox stated if you have to then you have to.  The sheriff 

asked why does this only happen to the sheriff’s office.  Mr. Silcox stated that it is not only them that 

Juvenile Court does this same thing.  The judge does not ask for any money and he leaves the position 

open until that money is used up.  Mr. Silcox stated that we asked all departments for possible retirements 

at the beginning of the year to let us know.  The sheriff stated that they did not know this, and further 

stated that they will be ok with Capt. McLaughlin because he is going to be here until the end of the year 
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but Lt. McLaughlin is a different story as he does not have that extra money and there will be a layoff.  The 

sheriff stated that he will be pointing this out publically as he is not going to take this on the chin.  The 

reality is that it has been done this way for other office holders and again we are not a priority.  Mr. Silcox 

stated that is absolutely not true.  Mr. Silcox asked how many people they are down right now and the 

sheriff did not know but knows that they are way down.  Further discussion was had in the regard of the 

budget and the road patrol.   

 

At 9:25: a.m. the board recessed. 

 

At 9:47 a.m. regular session resumed.  No public comment. 

 

At 9:45 a.m. Russ Leffler, Prosecutor came before the board to present his 2012 budget.  Mr. Silcox stated 

that before we start this budget hearing that he would like to tell Mr. Leffler that in these difficult 

economic times with the work load of the prosecutor’s office he appreciates everything that they have done 

and as we move forward next year hopefully things will end up not as bad as the original projections are 

but we do not know that yet.  The auditor has given us at this point a projected deficit of over 1 million 

dollars in income.  This may change once he looks at the carryover and sales tax but it certainly doesn’t 

look like we are going to have as much money to operate on as we had this year.  Mr. Leffler stated that he 

is trying to put everything out and not have any big secrets and stated that everyone was quite pleased with 

the way that you treated our office this year.  One of the things that he did when the crisis hit was to go to 

four and a half days and also took an additional Wednesday off that the courts did not take off.  Mr. Leffler 

also stated that he used money from the DRETEC fund.  One year they took in $30,000 and spent $86,000 

so we have used that pretty much to the end of its road.  Mr. Leffler also referred to the salaries that he has 

presented for everyone in the office and discussed this further.  Mr. Leffler stated that they will start the 

year next year with a zero balance in the DRETEC fund but during the course of the year they should take 

in about $30,000.00 so they would have $20,000.00 for sure that they could use later in the year.  Mr. 

Leffler stated as you can see there is nothing in the budget other than salaries.  The FOJ monies can be 

spent on special prosecutions, transcripts, special needs and we basically spend this for office expenses and 

when he doesn’t spend it all he returns it.  Mr. Silcox asked about the salary line being up from last year.  

Mr. Leffler stated that is essentially because the DRETEC has been exhausted this includes no raises and it 

is the wages that were set for this year based on the two percent pay increase that you did give everyone 

and the only exception is the funds collected for the diversion officer and you could take $4,500 off the 

salary line.  Mr. Silcox stated that is the reason you are here is to explain the situation such as the 

DRETEC fund is drained and you can’t use that money.  Mr. Silcox asked about the DRETEC and when 

these funds would be available.  Mr. Leffler stated that he could use these funds in July and it would be 

around $20,000.00.    

 

At 10:00 a.m. Linda Mitchell, and Ann Stoddard, Safe Harbour came before the board to present their 

annual report.  Ms. Mitchell stated that Safe Harbour provides emergency shelter to Erie, Ottawa, and 

Huron Counties and stated that in this report she is just talking about Huron County.  They sheltered 5 

families and right now they have two families in the shelter from Huron County.  They answered 73 crisis 

calls which is a 24 hour service 7 days per week, however they also keep track of referral calls and they 

had about 45 of these types of calls.  The have a support group for battered women that runs every week in 

Huron County and further explained this along with the Teen Dating Violence Program that is mandated.  

Ms. Mitchell further explained the Volunteer Program and the Networking Program. 
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At 10:30 a.m. Judge Cardwell, Chris Mushett, Juvenile/Probate Court came before the board to present 

the 2012 budget.  Judge Cardwell stated that they are presenting a budget that they feel is reasonable and 

necessary for their continuing operations in 2012.  It is very nearly the appropriation for 2011 only 

difference is an extrapolation for an entire year of the assistance that you provided after our loss of Reclaim 

this past summer.  Chris Mushett stated that it maintains the status quo in the office the same staff the same 

rates.  One of the areas you will see a little bit of an increase is in the detention and we are still waiting to 

hear what the rates are going to be for 2012 and what we can negotiate there.  What you have in front of 

you really represents an increase of a little over $27,000.00 which is about a 3.1% increase and again that 

is the salary for the probation officer reflected over the entire year.  Judge Cardwell stated that they have 

gone from twenty (20) full time employees and four (4) part time employees in 2008 to fifteen (15) current 

full time employees and one (1) is paid entirely from DYS money and two (20 are paid partially from DYS 

money and then they also have three (3) part time employees who work sixteen (16), twenty (20) and 

thirty-two (32) hours respectively.  The 16 hour part time employee is the magistrate who was at one time 

full time.  Mr. Mushett stated that they have also provided the information requested in regards to health 

insurance.  Mr. Mushett also stated that they have three (3) employees eligible for retirement but that none 

of them are planning on retiring.  Mr. Silcox asked if they see anything coming from the state that would 

change the budget figures.  Judge Cardwell stated that they are going to apply for Reclaim funds again but 

that is based on a formula that involves felony adjudications though there isn’t a market difference  in this 

fiscal year from what it was before that led to us receiving zero reclaim but we will certainly try to reclaim 

our reclaim.    Mr. Mushett stated that our hope is if we get it we would be able to fund the people that we 

came back to you for funding last year will be funded under the grant again.  This would take some 

pressure off the general fund but we won’t know this until around May 2012.  Mr. Bauer stated that he 

appreciates everything that the judge has done to work with the board.   

 

At 10:50 a.m. the board recessed. 

 

At 10:59 a.m. regular session resumed. 

 

At 11:00 a.m. Dennis Sokol, Airport Authority Board came before the board in regards presenting his 

annual report.  Mr. Sokol presented a written report and stated that the first two things on this report are 

probably the most important things with management being the first topic. Mr. Sokol stated that they are in 

the process of selecting a new contractor and that they had interviewed four (4) candidates last Saturday.  

Mr. Sokol spoke about the airport board and the members and attendance.  Mr. Sokol explained that they 

have a new board member replacing one that had resigned and they will soon have another resignation.  

Mr. Silcox asked because of the concern over the governance would it be better to have seven (7) members 

on the board rather than five (5).  Mr. Sokol stated that we can work around not having a full board at the 

meeting by rescheduling the meeting and that this would not be his recommendation. Mr. Silcox stated that 

he feels that this is something that needs to be looked at.  Mr. Sokol spoke in regards to Operations, 

Hanger rent, fuel sales, farm land income, Summit Motorsports Park, Operating Expenses, Buildings and 

Grounds, Equipment and Grant Request. Mr. Silcox requested a print out on their expenses.  Mr. Sokol 
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stated that he would get that for Mr. Silcox. 

 

 

 
Gary Bauer asked if they are still paying for EPA inspections.  Mr. Sokol stated yes.  Larry Silcox asked if 

the engineer mechanic could do the work on the engine problem on their tractor.  Mr. Sokol stated that 

there is a gentleman out there that is very qualified to do the work but feels that they will need to have a 

general discussion with the Engineer as to whether or not he wants to do this work.  He only has so many 

employees and they have priorities as to things that they need to do and we need to figure out where we 

would fit on that priority.  Mr. Silcox stated that he agrees that this discussion needs to be with the 

Engineer. 

 

Joe Hintz asked about the fuel sales being a $.25 margin and asked if that was average compared to other 

airports.  Mr. Sokol stated that it is competitive and the airport in Elyria is very close but the issues is the 

transportation because they buy it in 1500 gallon batches they pay at least 20% to 25% more per gallon. 

Mr. Sokol stated we can raise the fuel price certainly but the question is how much traffic will we lose 

doing that.  When you have bigger business base like Lorain has those people pass that cost on to their 

customers.  We do not have that ability and we want to keep our cost lower we have always had the profile 

of keeping our costs a little bit below the surrounding competition.  Mr. Hintz asked about the hanger rates 

in comparison to other airports.  Mr. Sokol stated that the hanger rates can go up and we are going to look 

at that but again are you going to drive business away if you raise your rates.  If you want to sell more you 

keep your rates low.  Mr. Hintz stated but our hangers are not filled to capacity.  Mr. Sokol stated that there 
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are three (3) slots open in the T hangers at this time.   Mr. Hintz stated that you must agree that the charges 

have to be making money for the airport.  Mr. Sokol stated that we are a government organization and we 

are not in business to make a profit we are in business to cover our expenses.  Mr. Hintz stated that he 

disagrees with that as we need to make more profit.  Mr. Sokol asked what would we do with that profit.  

Mr. Hintz stated that you are saying that there are so many needs at the airport right now and you are 

talking about extra revenue on fuel sales, on leasing farm land.  Mr. Sokol stated that they will be looking 

at all of that.  

 

11-304 

 

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVAL OF THE EMPLOYEE ELIGIBILITY DATE FOR THE 

HURON COUNTY HEALTH INSURANCE PLAN 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution:   

 

WHEREAS, the Huron County Director of Human Resources has recommended that, in order to provide 

consistency in application, the Board of Huron County Commissioners clarify the eligibility date for new 

qualifying employees to join the Huron County Health Insurance Plan;  and 

 

WHEREAS, the Huron County Board of Commissioners as the Plan Administrator, has the authority to 

make such clarification, including revision or changes to the Huron County Health Insurance Plan; and  and 

  

WHEREAS, such clarification has no effect on the level of benefits currently provided by the Plan; and 

 

WHEREAS, four language options submitted to the Huron County Board of Commissioners by the Huron 

County Director of Human Resources have been reviewed by the Board; now therefore                          now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Huron County Board of Commissioners hereby approves and adopts the 

following language to be implemented in the Huron County Health Insurance Plan administered by its 

third party administrator, Medical Mutual of Ohio. 

 

The eligibility date for enrollment of new employees shall be the first of the month following 

one full calendar month of employment.  (E.g. For an employee hired on September 1, his 

eligibility date is October 1; for an employee hired on December 15th, her eligibility date is 

February 1.)                      and further 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code.                                              

 

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

 

 

11-305 

 

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING REQUESTS FOR EXPENDITURE OF OVER $500.00 

SUBMITTED TO THE BOARD SEPTEMBER 20, 2011 

 

Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, requests for expenditures of over $500.00 have been submitted for approval by the Board of 

Huron County Commissioners as follows: 

 

Huron Department of Job & Family Services 

MNJ & IKON  Printers & toner (2each)                            $3,290.00 
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MNJ Technologies Symatec computer protection                $  909.00 

 

Huron County Transfer Station            

Warren Truck & Trailer  Fifth wheel needs replaced           $ 8,100.00             now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the requests for 

expenditure of over $500.00 as listed above; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

      

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

                  

Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

11-306 

 

IN THE MATTER OF AUTHORIZING APPROPRIATION ADJUSTMENTS WITHIN THE 

HURON COUNTY NSP GRANT FUND #198 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, there is a need for an appropriation adjustment; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Board of Huron County Commissioners finds the request to be reasonable; now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves the following 

appropriation adjustment: 

 

FROM:     Dept.  Account   Fund      Amount        TO:    Dept.     Account      Fund   Amount 

                  198    00482       198         $24,900.00       198       00481         198      $24,900.00 

                             Demolition                                                               Housing redevelopment    and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Huron County Auditor is authorized and instructed to record said 

appropriation adjustment as approved; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Clerk of the Board is instructed to certify a copy of this resolution to the 

Huron County Auditor and the department requesting said adjustment; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

11-307 

 

IN THE MATTER OF AGREEMENT BY AND BETWEEN HURON COUNTY 

COMMISSIONER THROUGH THE HURON COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF JOB AND FAMILY 

SERVICES (hereinafter referred to as the “DEPARTMENT”) AND HUMAN SERVICES, 6410 

RIDGE ROAD, PARMA, OHIO 44129 (INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR)  
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Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, Department has agreed to contract for the provisions of services for financial and Human 

Resource consulting, troubleshooting, advising, and training as needed; and 

 

WHEREAS, Independent contractor desires to provide these services, and agrees to provide qualifications 

and certifications as required prior to services rendered; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Department and Independent contractor have agreed to the training and/or services that 

Independent contractor will furnish and the compensation the Department will pay Independent contractor 

for said training and/or services;                now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners approves of the agreement with 

Human Services Associates, Inc. as attached hereto and incorporated herein; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:   

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

• Agreement on file. 

 

Resolution 11-308 Approving accepting the amounts and rates as determined by the budget 

commission and authorizing the necessary tax levies and certifying them to the County Auditor 
Mr. Silcox stated that the recent Willard tax levy passed will affect the numbers next year. 
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11-309 

 

IN THE MATTER OF AMENDING RESOLUTION 08-058 

 

 Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, resolution 08-058 IN THE MATTER OF INCREASE FOR MILEAGE 

REIMBURSEMENT RATE needs to be amended as follows:                                                   and 

 

WHEREAS, the Board of Huron County Commissioners desires to set the rate for mileage reimbursement 

at forty cents ($.40) per mile effective October 1, 2011;                                                           now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners amends Resolution 08-058 to state 

that the mileage reimbursement rate will be set at forty cents per mile ($.40) as stated above; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

IN THE MATTER OF REQUEST FOR LEAVE 

Vickie Ziemba/Commissioners/flex/3:30 p.m. – 4:30 p.m. September 20, 2011. 

Josh Jasinski/Dog Warden/Personal Time/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. October 6, 2011. 

Jason Roblin/EMA/sick/12:00 noon – 4:30 p.m. September 19, 2011.  

 

Administrator/Clerk’s Report 

 

Cheryl Nolan asked the board if they were going to offer flu shots again this year.  Discussion was had and 

it was decided to wait and find out what the cost will be and the amount of shots that will be needed.  Mr. 

Hintz stated that he personally does not agree with them and that is where he is at.  Mr. Bauer stated that 

he has been around this for 30 years and when you can do reasonable things to keep employees on the job 

it is productive business.  Mr. Hintz stated that he does not believe in flu shots.   
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Assistant Prosecutor’s Report 

 

Daivia Kasper requested the following executive session. 

       

At 11:49 a.m.  Joe Hintz moved to enter into Executive Session ORC 121.22 (G) (3) a conference with 

an attorney for the public body concerning disputes involving the public body that are the subject of 

pending or imminent court action. Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its 

adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

At 12:20 p.m.  Gary W. Bauer moved to end Executive Session ORC 121.22 (G) (3).  Joe Hintz seconded 

the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

* No Action taken. 

 

Daivia Kasper stated that she had one more thing to discuss besides the executive session that she had 

request. Ms. Kasper stated that she had sent a letter in regards to Erie Blacktop and the Greenwich 

Township project.  Ms. Kasper stated that she had sent the board a copy of a letter that she sent to Erie 

Blacktop’s counsel but did not copy you on the letter that she had sent to Greenwich Township Trustees 

but stated that she had contacted each trustee and asked them to come in and provide the commissioners 

with any specific information that they could to answer any questions that the commissioners might have.  

Ms. Kasper stated that she would expect that at this meeting Bob Boehk, Erie Blacktop’s attorney, 

someone from Erie Blacktop might be here.  Bob McClain who was a prior Greenwich Township Trustee 

might be present who was there when Erie Blacktop did the work in Greenwich Township and he doesn’t 

think that Erie Blacktop did that bad of a job.  He thinks this is a personality conflict between Dave Seidel 

and Erie Blacktop.  Mr. Bauer stated that when he attended the Greenwich Township Trustee meeting that 

all three trustees were really not happy with the job performance of Erie Blacktop.  Ms. Kasper stated that 

both Mike White and Walter Leber were not on the board when Erie Blacktop did the project and that they 

were just following Dave Seidel’s lead.  Ms. Kasper explained that the point of the meeting this afternoon 

is to give Erie Blacktop the opportunity to present to the board reasons why it is the lowest and best bid.  

Ms. Kasper explained that the board can listen to anyone that has comments then they can decide to go 

ahead with their prior decision or you can decide that you want to talk about it more.  If the commissioners 

know it is supposed to be awarded to the lowest and best and best means that we can consider things other 

than just the lowest dollar amount but if we are rating them on other factors that have to be in the bid we 

can not use unannounced criteria.  Mr. Silcox asked if we could use that fact that we have a million and a 

half dollar project right now that Erie Blacktop is involved in and there has been problems on that project.  

Ms. Kasper stated that we may well be able to do that as long as we have some specificity that we know 

actually what the problem is and that it is Erie Blacktop’s problem and it is not a problem with one of the 

subcontractors.  Ms. Kasper stated that she has spoken with County Engineer, Joe Kovach and he has 

stated that there are a number of contractors on that project, but if we are able to say that it is Erie 

Blacktop’s problem as opposed to someone else’s problem then you can take that into account.  We don’t 

know that at this time.  Mr. Bauer stated that he has never been one that did not go with the lowest bid and 

would not have gone that way with this one if he had not sat at that Greenwich Township Trustee meeting 

and heard what they said.  Mr. Hintz stated that we went by their recommendation.  Mr. Bauer stated that 

we have a letter signed by all three trustees asking that this bid not be awarded to Erie Blacktop.    

 

OTHER BUSINESS 

 

Gary Bauer stated that he would like to put on the record that Roland Tkach, Auditor called on Friday 

afternoon in regards to the sales tax and that it has been some what higher over the last few months and 

they went over the sales tax yesterday and the good news is that it is somewhat higher than what he had 

projected.  Mr. Tkach asked Mr. Bauer what he thought and he simply told Mr. Tkach that he is the 

Auditor and he has to live by his numbers but that he believes in being conservative and hoped that he 
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would use numbers that would not be a problem in the future.  Mr. Bauer stated that he also talked about 

the License Bureau and Mr. Tkach stated that he has had conversations with Susan Hazel, Clerk of Courts 

and they have had conversations with the Hipps and talked about a building out east of town and that he 

has looked at the Department of Job and Family Services building as a possibility and he said nothing has 

been decided and that they are just looking around.  Mr. Bauer stated that he told Mr. Tkach that the board 

is looking at down sizing building.  Mr. Tkach knows what is going on with Senior Enrichment and down 

the road Senior Enrichment is probably going to put on a levy and if they would get that they would be 

abandoning the building on Shady Lane and that would be a good choice of buildings for the county to 

eliminate and it would be easy to build an addition on his building out there and that they could stay right 

there.  Mr. Silcox asked about the Community Correction Board appointments.  Ms. Nolan stated that still 

needs to be done.     

 

At 12:35 p.m. the board recessed.  

 

At 1:09 p.m. Sharon Locke, Board of Elections Director and members of the Board of Election board 

came before the board to present their budget.  Ms. Locke explained that next year is a presidential election 

year and they will need to respectfully request about $60,000.00 additional funds then what they needed 

this year.   Ms. Locke stated that she has a very detailed explanation as to why this is needed and further 

explained.  Ms. Locke stated that there is a possibility of a retirement next year but the employee has not 

committed to that as of yet.  This pay out has also been added to the budget.  Ms. Locke also discussed the 

absentee voting which was bad in 2008 and stated that she sees it being worse in 2012.  Right now they 

have three machines set up and next year they should have six to eight but we do not have the space to do 

so.  Ms. Locke also stated that in 2013 their warranties and licensing fees for their TSX machines and the 

tabulation software are going to jump.  They were in a settlement with Primer Election Solutions and they 

have had reduced pricing but in 2013 we will be paying full price which an additional $17,000.00 for 2013 

as right now it is just a few thousand.  Mr. Silcox stated so the most of this increase is the salary of the 

judges.  Ms. Locke stated that it is for staffing.  It is for part time staffing we have been able to keep this 

low but in the presidential elections we can’t avoid bringing in extra staffing it is just too much.  Further 

discussion was had in regards to the expenses and the presidential elections.  David Kniffin explained the 

petition filings and how they work.  Mr. Kniffin also stated that he wanted to compliment the CCAO and 

asked the board to keep the pressure on CCAO to get some negotiations done in regards to some of the 

unbelievable fees that they are charging to update software etc.  and stated that he just can’t believe it 

would cost that much money to do that sort of thing.  Mr. Kniffin stated that they could supply the board 

with more information on these issues.  CCAO also weighed in on HB491 which was the bill that was 

going to streamline elections and as you know there is now a referendum coming on this November to 

repeal that so if that happens that will throw all those cost savings out the window.  Ms. Locke stated that 

this would be on the November 2012 election.  Discussion was had in regards to using meeting room “A” 

for absentee voting. Ms. Locke stated that they would have to wire for computers and would have to be 

hooked up to their voter registration system.  This is a thought that they had after the 2008 presidential 

election as some counties have done this.  Mr. Silcox asked if this is something that our maintenance 

department could do and maybe we should be looking into that at this time so it is ready to go.  Ms. Locke 

stated that this would tie meeting room “A” up for about 30 days.  Mr. Silcox stated that if this would 

alleviate the problem that we have and would allow you to have more machines and the only thing holding 

it up would be hard wiring lets take a look at that now.  Mr. Kniffin stated that if you want to look at that 

option they will investigate that proposal.  Mr. Kniffin also spoke to another option as being the room 

directly down the hall from the Board of Election and spoke about the secure door and we would have to 

know how secure the lines would have to be and how would we secure them and we would have to figure 

out how we would secure that room.  Further discussion was had in regards to space options.   Mr. Silcox 

stated that the board would try to work with them in any way that they can to resolve these issues.  
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Mr. Bauer stated that he had a phone call from Lucinda Smith, Transit and she would like to bring the 

mechanical work back to the county garage.  Mr. Silcox will discuss this with Lon Burton, Mechanic. 

Mr. Bauer also discussed the vestibule project and stated that he had talked with Stan Obrenovich who had 

talked to his architect.  Mr. Obrenovich asked Mr. Bauer why the county does not have a price for the 

project and how can we make a decision if the architect doesn’t give us an estimate.  Mr. Silcox stated that 

there was a ball park figure.  Discussion was had in regards to the cost of the project and Mr. Bauer stated 

that he would like to know before they put the final nail in it what a reasonably accurate answer would be 

on the smaller version of the vestibule.  Mr. Silcox will call Dan Frederick for this answer. 

 

Cheryl Nolan stated that she had a dollar amount for the flu shots from last year.  The cost last year was  

$1,463.00 for 133 shots.  

 

Gary W. Bauer moved to approve the 135 flu shots for county employees for the amount of less than 

$1,500.00.  Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Mr. Silcox asked if we limited the 

amount to 135 last year.  Mr. Bauer stated that is about right.  Mr. Silcox stated that he doesn’t want to 

have someone not be able to get a shot.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as 

follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       No- Joe Hintz 

       Aye – Larry J. Silcox 

 

At 1:40 p.m. the board recessed. 

 

At 1:50 p.m. Regular session resumed.  Daivia Kasper stated that she had sent out a couple of letters in 

regards to the bid award and contract for the Greenwich Township Street Improvement project.  Ms. 

Kasper explained the reason for this meeting and introduced Nadine Thompson, WSOS, Walter Leber, and 

Mike White, current Greenwich Township Trustees, and stated that Dave Seidel also a trustee was having 

surgery today and could not make this meeting.  Ms. Kasper also introduced a former Greenwich 

Township Trustee, Bob McClain and was on the board when a prior project was completed by Erie 

Blacktop.  Ms. Kasper stated that since Erie Blacktop had some objections to the decision of the board that 

was made earlier she wanted them to have the opportunity to come before the board to make their 

comments in this regard.  Ms. Kasper stated that the board can stay with the decision already made, go in a 

different direction or ask any questions of anyone present.  Bob Boehk, Attorney for Erie Blacktop stated 

that one of the things they find to be very important in their business is the bidding process, which is 

complicated by at the end of the day it is the lowest best bid and unless there is a significant reason for a 

bid to be thrown out it shouldn’t be thrown out.  Mr. Boehk stated that he understands that the current 

trustees felt that there had been some problems from a previous job and stated that he had done some due 

diligence work and found what those problems were and found what he feels is an independent third party 

who is educated in regards to the asphalt business and that is former trustee Bob McClain. Mr. Boehk 

stated that after talking with Mr. McClain and hearing his story felt that this board of commissioners and 
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the trustees needed to hear what he had to say.  Mr. Boehk stated that he believes what he will say is that 

the project at Omega Road was done there was some weather issues and there was a small area involved 

that was weather related not workmanship related which was fixed and in fact Erie Blacktop came back the 

next year and tar and chipped the whole road at its costs again which was over and above what they would 

have been required to do.  Erie Blacktop tries to maintain the best quality for its work that it can do and 

does a tremendous amount of work for the county, the trustees of other townships and it is work that we 

feel is very important to our company.  If we lose anything whether it be that we are not the low bidder or 

for any other reason we take it very seriously.  Mr. Boehk stated that he would say one more thing we were 

low on this job by $30.00 it just doesn’t get any better than that for a contractor and that is the best bid that 

you could ever have.  It is a $47,000.00 job which isn’t the biggest job but those estimators did a great job 

on that bid so when that job was suddenly and surprisingly taken away from them it really set us back so 

we took a hard look at it.  If it was something that we were responsible for then we would have said that 

you have a good point but feels that the board needs to hear from Mr. McClain and when he is finished he 

will wrap up.  Mr. Silcox stated that he would like to hear from everyone here not just Mr. McClain.  Mr. 

McClain stated that the questions that Mr. Boehk asked him was number 1 how much money have you 

spent on that road since it was done and the answer to that was zero, was there some problems and 

answered yes it was recorded at our meeting and we had two minor spots and show you exactly where they 

were and they have not caused a problem since then.  One was they got caught in a cloud burst and 

immediately they covered their trucks with tarps and cleaned the paver out, but it was raining so hard it 

made it a little popcornish in other words coarse on the surface so that was a concern and where they had 

to feather down at the intersection of State Route 13 and Omega Road it popcorned there a little as well.  

Mr. Wikel, the County Engineer, Joe Kovach, Bobby Seidel, Highway Department Mr. Schaffer, Erie 

Blacktop were all there and at that time Dean (Mr. Wikel) said that he didn’t think there would be a 

problem but if there was something that we felt needed to be done he would work with them.  He did not 

wait a year he turned around and did tar and chip yet that fall at cost and carried the bill until they got their 

first tax money the following year so he felt he did his share.  Mr. Silcox asked was it to be blacktopped or 

what. Mr. McClain stated yes blacktop and explained what they used and explained why they had the 

popcorn.  Mr. McClain stated that he was willing to do the whole road because he did not want to come 

out there and put a patch of tar and chip here and down here.  Mr. Silcox asked if there was any extra cost 

to the township in the project.  Mr. McClain stated only the tar and chip the following year but as far as the 

initial project no.  Mr. McClain stated his background as in 1957 he started working with Bob Price 

construction and then started his own business until 1980 and his business was asphalt and he had a plant 

in Greenwich.  Mr. Silcox asked the board if they had any questions so far and Mr. Hintz stated that he was 

anxious to hear from the other side.  Mr. Silcox asked the present Greenwich Township Trustees if they 

had any comments.  Mike White, trustee stated that this is his first term as a trustee and so from the very 

beginning this is all brand new including all the procedures and everything and doesn’t know a thing about 

blacktop.  Mr. White stated that he is in his second year and when this grant came through and stated that 

he is not familiar with the bid system as to how it works, and when Erie was the low bidder he trusted his 

peers to give good advise and that is why he voted the way that he did and bottom line he has nothing bad 

to say about Erie Blacktop.  This is basically where he is at.  Walter Leber trustee stated that he is 

somewhere in between and stated that he had two terms before the Omega Road project then he was out 

for a term.  Remembers the project being discussed his last year of his last term.  Mr. Leber stated that he is 

somewhat familiar with the asphalt business.  On this project they were both taking Dave Seidel’s 

recommendation as he was not happy with the project and it is hard to rock the boat.  He has gotten into 

enough hot water when he has rocked the boat and butting heads with Mr. Seidel on some different 

projects since he has been back and stated that you want to be a team player and go along with everything 

and you want to see everything work smoothly for the township which is what he is always trying to do. 

Mr. Seidel stated that as long as he is trustee Erie Blacktop is not going to get any work in the township 

and that is the bottom line so it is not so much their quality of work it just isn’t going to be done.  Mr. 

Leber stated that we knew if we all voted yes what the consequences would be that it would end up here 

and this is where it should be resolved.  Mr. Silcox asked that since all of this has been completed has there 

been a problem after the last blacktop job on Omega Road.  Mr. Leber stated no it was tar and chipped 

again this year but that is a normal frame of time.  Mr. Leber stated that they are being forced into making 

decision by Mr. Seidel and when it goes the other way and we don’t agree it is very bad.  Mr. Bauer stated 

that he would like more guidance from Nadine Thompson, WSOS as to what the options are. Ms. 

Thompson stated that the final decision belongs to the commissioners, and the legal aspect of it is to be 

advised by Ms. Kasper.  Ms. Thompson explained the role of WSOS and the procedure used to award the 

bid. Mr. Bauer stated that he was at the township trustee meeting when this was being discussed and that 

weighed into his decision and further stated that in all his years in public office this is the first time that he 

ever voted not to go with the lowest bid.  We have always tried to do what the townships request. It was 
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factored in that he was at that meeting when it was discussed and factored in that it was a very close bid 

and that the prosecutor stated that it was within one percent you can do it and the letter from Greenwich 

Township stating that they did not want it awarded to Erie Blacktop.  It was stated that one of Mr. Seidel’s 

complaints was that the material was not up to standards.  Gerald Oney hauls heavy loads of manure over 

this road and if it wasn’t up to standard it would have been broken up before now.  There is no reason to 

call it a failed road because nothing has failed on it even with those heavy loads on it.  Mr. Hintz stated 

that he agrees with Mr. Bauer that we do try to go along with the trustee’s recommendations and stated that 

he is going to be very honest with you that he is a little disappointed and stated that he understands that 

Mr. White is new to this and can understand that but the letter states we and what he is hearing today is 

that it is not we anymore.  Mr. White stated that he didn’t actually see this letter.  Mr. Hintz stated that had 

he known what he knows now he would not have voted the way that he voted.  Mr. Boehk stated that wrap 

this up that Erie Blacktop understands that there are personalities involved and understands that unity is 

important and that these two trustees felt that unity was of the higher importance.  Mr. Boehk stated that 

one percent the $30.00 is irrelevant and it could be $1.00 a good reason to reject the bid the dollars mean 

nothing in a legal standard based on what Mr. McClain has said the history of the road he has heard 

nothing, and their history with Huron County there is nothing that disqualifies them and they understand 

that they have challenges some times.  Mr. Boehk stated that they stand behind if they have done 

something and they continue to do so.  This is one that he sees no legal basis to reject their bid and asks the 

board to consider that.   

Mr. White stated that they just didn’t know to discuss this further.  Mr. Silcox stated that the board 

understands that now and their explanation was very clear and we appreciate this type of explanation.  Mr. 

Silcox stated that this time we have some questions for Ms. Kasper and we will take this under advisement 

and make a decision and hopefully this decision will be very soon.  Ms. Kasper stated for the record she 

would like to say that Dave Seidel did want to come to this meeting but he is having surgery today and had 

asked for another day but there were just too many schedules to work around and the most people could be 

here this day.  Ms. Thompson informed the board that she had a call from Ripley Township trustees in 

regards to the bid opening that they have coming up on Wednesday and asked if they have to accept Erie 

Blacktop’s bid if they are the lowest bid.  Ms. Kasper informed the board of their option by stating that 

based on the evidence including the letter from Greenwich Township and anything that Mr. Bauer wishes 

to share from the township meeting you find that they are not the lowest and best based on the prior 

performance and you reaffirm your decision to award to Gerken as the next low bidder with only a $30.00 

difference and you proceed to send your paperwork to Gerken.  You can say that based on the information 

received at this meeting including the letter and the discussions at the township trustee meeting you are 

now rethinking whether or not there is sufficient evidence to set aside the low bid and that you think you 

would like to void your prior resolution and you believe now that Erie Blacktop is the lowest and best and 

you would like to award the contract to them.  You have these two options or you could say there are 

sufficient irregularities in this matter and you do not wish to proceed in this matter and you wish to reject 

all bids.  Mr. Bauer stated that is where he is at and does not see any other way out.  If that is legal that is 

what he wants to do.  Mr. Silcox stated that in looking at all the options he agrees with Mr. Bauer as well. 

Mr. Bauer asked about the one percent and Ms. Kasper stated that there is some burden of proof of why 

you would chose one over the other but the key piece is that you can’t use unannounced criteria and 

doesn’t know what was asked in the bidding specification.  Clearly Greenwich Township has had prior 

experience with Erie Blacktop even though there is a difference of opinion of what that prior experience is 

at this time.  Mr. Bauer stated that there is a lot more to this story than what was told today but will not 

discuss it on or off the record but did hear it at their meeting.   

 

At 2:30 p.m. the board recessed. 

 

At 2:45 p.m. regular session resumed. 

 

Ms. Kasper stated that Dave Seidel had asked her about rejecting all the bids and she directed him to call 

Ms. Thompson.  Ms. Thompson stated that he had not asked her about that but that it is most certainly an 

option and further explained should we be concerned with the time of year and asks for an extension of the 

grant.  We will be moving into at least mid or end of October before starting this project if it is rebid.   

 

Mr. Bauer asked if he would make a motion to reject all bids what needs to be included in that motion.  

Ms. Kasper stated that in light of the fact that there is a resolution approved to award the bid to Gerken this 

resolution will need to be rescinded.  Ms. Kasper stated that to do this you will need reasons on the record 

as well.  Ms. Kasper stated it is true that Gerken has not received a notice to award or notice to proceed. 

Ms. Thompson stated that nothing has been sent to Gerken and that they are not aware of any of this going 
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on.   

 

Gary W. Bauer stated that on September 6, 2011 resolution 11-296 was passed to award the bid for the 

Greenwich Township street improvement project and enter into contract and since that time including the 

meeting today and hearing from the trustees of Greenwich Township relating to the information that they 

provided us the discussion included that at least two of the three trustees are moving and are not fully in 

agreement with the letter that provided us information to not award bid to Erie Blacktop as the lowest bid 

and they now believe that they would not have signed the letter asking that this bid not be awarded to Erie 

Blacktop so at this time will make the following motion. 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved to rescind resolution 11-296 in the matter of awarding the bid and entering into 

contract for Greenwich Township Street Improvement project.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion.   

Discussion:  Ms. Kasper also added that a former Greenwich Township Trustee did not feel that Erie 

Blacktop’s performance on that project was not so bad and Walter Leber who is a current trustee but 

was not a trustee at the time of the project indicated that he was willing to enter into a contract with 

Erie Blacktop. Mr. Bauer stated that after hearing testimony from both the former trustee and current 

trustees weighed into the decision.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

Ms. Kasper stated that the next step in this bidding period you either have to reject all bids or accept one 

and if you don’t want to accept one you need to reject them.   

 

Gary Bauer stated that in light of the discussion here today that the correct thing to do is reject all bids. 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved to reject all bids for the Greenwich Township Street Improvement project.  Joe 

Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

Ms. Thompson stated that the board should ask for an extension at this point. 

 

At 2:55 a.m.  Joe Hintz moved to adjourn.  Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The meeting stood 

adjourned. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF OPEN SESSION 

 

The Huron County Commissioners hereby attest that all actions and deliberations of the Board legally 

required to be public were conducted in an open session on this date and that the foregoing minutes 

represent the official action of the Board. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 

 

The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions taken 

by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on September 20, 2011.                
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IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 

 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 

meeting was adjourned at 2:55 p.m.    

 

 

Signatures on File 


